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In�ation set to remain under upside pressure in 2015

Of�cial consumer in�ation measured by the IPCA will have risen 6.4% in 
2014, well above the upper limit of the target range, which is 6%. The 
overall composition of in�ation differed from that seen in past years, with 
free-market prices cooling during the year and administered prices rising 
steadily. Our expectation for 2015 is that the IPCA will reach 6.5%, 
remaining well above the target range, while the movements affecting its 
composition will be similar to those of last year, only more intense, with 
additional cooling of free-market prices counterbalancing signi�cant 
administered price resets (see �rst chart).

We project a rise of 8.5% for administered prices in 2015. The main 
source of upside pressure in this group will be electricity rates, which are 
set to rise about 25%, above all owing to special extra tariff resets in 
response to the high level of current costs for distributors in Brazil’s 
overwhelmingly hydroelectric system. The rise in costs is due to intense 
use of thermal power plants to make up the supply gap caused by 
insuf�cient rainfall in the past two years. 

Urban transit fares will be another important source of upside pressure. In 
many cities these have been frozen since the mid-2013 street protests 
and some mayors have already announced bus fare hikes for January. 
Examples include São Paulo (16.7%), Rio de Janeiro (13.3%) e and Belo 
Horizonte (8.5%). For the sub-item city buses, the main component of the 
public transportation group by weight, we project a rise of 11.9% in 
2015, compared with 3.8% in 2014 and zero in 2013. 

The sharp fall in international oil prices seen in recent weeks has also 
affected prices of petroleum products, so that gasoline and diesel now 
cost more in Brazil than overseas. However, our scenario for these prices 
does not assume they will fall. There are two main reasons for this 
assumption: (i) continuing local currency depreciation narrows the 
differential between domestic and international prices; (ii) the negative 
gap bolsters Petrobras’s cash �ow. In fact, we expect a gasoline price hike 
due to the government’s decision to raise the rate of CIDE fuel tax, which 
will be raised gradually to enhance tax revenue and �scal performance.

Free-market prices, in contrast, are set to decelerate again in 2015. This is 
because of low economic growth in conjunction with less labor market 
growth and hence less growth in average earnings. Our projection for 
free-market prices is a rise of 6.0%, compared with an estimated 6.8% in 
2014. It is important to recall that the Central Bank has resumed 
monetary tightening and that the Selic rate has already risen 75 basis 
points in the current cycle, which we expect to end when the Selic reaches 
12.50% p.a. To illustrate our analysis, we will separate free-market prices 
into non-durables, durables and semi-durables, and services, with the 
respective weights shown in the second chart.

The non-durables group, whose main component is Food At Home with a 
weight of almost 70%, is expected to decelerate in line with the fall in 
international prices of several commodities in second-half 2014, 
especially wheat, corn and soybeans. If these prices remain at current low 
levels, the outlook for food prices will be more benign, although 
continuing local currency depreciation will limit this effect on domestic 
prices. Devaluation of the BRL also puts upside pressure on prices of 
durables and semi-durables, although this too is limited since there is less 
demand for these goods because of persistently low GDP growth. 
Moreover, some of the measures to be taken to improve �scal 
performance, such as the already announced withdrawal of the IPI tax 
break on motor vehicles, will tend to drive up prices and thus also limit the 
disin�ationary effects of low activity.

The low level of activity will also affect employment and earnings, in this 
case more directly. We expect a moderate rise in the unemployment rate, 
which should decrease pressure on the labor market. This will reduce 
worker bargaining power and limit the scope for real earnings growth, 
affecting service prices most of all, as these are not directly affected by 
local currency depreciation but de�ned by the domestic market. However, 
this effect will also be limited, since some high-weight items (such as rent, 
domestic help and courses) will be affected by speci�c, more inertial 
dynamics, and by in�ation expectations, which are de-anchored 
somewhat above 6.5%. 

Generally speaking, consumer in�ation is set to remain under upside 
pressure in 2015, especially in the �rst quarter. It should be noted that our 
projections assume a resumption of monetary tightening and a BRL/USD 
exchange rate of 2.70 for 2015, with devaluation in excess of this 
projection potentially adding to the risk that the in�ation target will again 
be missed by year-end. A government decision to reset administered 
prices more intensely and/or focus on tax increases for �scal adjustment 
purposes may also make it harder to achieve the in�ation target. 

Sources: IBGE and Banco Votorantim.

IPCA: price groups
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IPCA: breakdown of free prices
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